
Mexico Zoning Board of Appeals 
Minutes of the Special Meeting 

Held December 7, 2022 via Zoom 
Commencing at 7:00 P.M. 

 
Present: Ned Waterbury, Chairman 

Lori Behling, Counselor  
Marty Trey, Counselor  
Dan Yawman, Counselor  
Ron Marsden, Code Enforcement Officer 
Graham Seiter, Town Attorney  
Ivo Tomchev, RIC 
David Bader, C2 Energy Development 
Nicole Wild, Town Clerk  

Absent:   
 
And 0 in the audience. 

 
Chairman Waterbury called the meeting to order at 7:03 pm. Chairman Waterbury 

introduced the purpose of the meeting as discussing the transfer of the variance and special 
permits from RIC to C2Energy because a transfer cannot occur without ZBA approval. 
Waterbury said the meeting was scheduled quickly because the closing of the sale to C2Energy 
is scheduled for December 15. 
 

RIC Transfer to C2Energy 
 
 Tomchev said that this is standard procedure and that the applicant remains the same 
with a project manager assigned to the project throughout the entire project; RIC still has a 
stake in the project through completion of construction. Yawman asked if the new company 
was aware of the conditions placed on the permits. Bader said yes. Waterbury said that there is 
a letter from 12/2/22 from RIC, signed by C2 acknowledging and agreeing to all of the 
conditions set forth. Trey asked if minutes from the Planning and Zoning boards have been 
provided to ensure that all conditions discussed are met.  
 Seiter asked about the decommissioning agreement and bond. Tomchev said Bader will 
provide a draft bond agreement for the Planning Board and ZBA, which will be finalized within 
the next few months. Bader said that C2 posts bond. Seiter said that construction won’t be able 
to begin without the building permit anyway, so construction cannot begin without the bond. 
Seiter said that the DIA will need to see the bond as well. 
 Waterbury asked about a construction timeline. Bader said they would like to begin 
within the first quarter of 2023. Waterbury said construction has to begin within 12 months of 
the original granting of the permits, which would be in March of 2023. Waterbury asked Seiter 
if the language in the conditions need to be changed to reflect a change in company name. 
Seiter said no; the new company is agreeing to all of the original terms to which RIC agreed and 
the language should be left alone.  



 A motion was made by Waterbury and seconded by Yawman to accept the following 
resolution. The motion was adopted by a vote of four ayes: Waterbury, Behling, Trey, and 
Yawman, and 0 nays. 
 Resolved the Mexico Zoning Board of Appeals approves the following resolution: 

 



 

 



 

 



 
 Tomchev and Bader thanked the board. 
 
 Yawman asked if there was a packet of information regarding the Rosato application. 
Waterbury said that Marsden will provide information to the board.  
 

A motion was made by Behling and seconded by Yawman to adjourn at 7:32 pm.  The 
motion as adopted by a vote of 4 ayes: Waterbury, Behling, Trey, and Yawman, and 0 nays. 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Nicole Wild 
Town Clerk 


